IFLA Management & Marketing Section

Standing Committee Meetings August 11 and 13, 2012
World Library and Information Congress, Helsinki, Finland

MINUTES (draft)
Members Present: Antonia Arahova, Lamia Badra, Judith Broady-Preston, Nancy Gwinn, Boerge Hofset, Agneta Holmenmark, Päivi Kytomaki, Hella Klauser, Madeleine Lefebvre (Secretary), Perry Moree (Chair), Liudmila Zaytseva, Réjean Savard.
Observers: Raymond Bérard, Wang Yuan, Han Lifeng, Chen Yi-Jen, Daw Ah Win, Segametsi Molawa, Vincent Bonnet, David Tuffeli-Rail, Astra Pumpura, Ilga Erba, Petteri Baer, Carla Verissimo, Sergey Kudryavtsev, Eugenia Guseva, Anna Vratna, Maryna Moolman, Dagmar Groothis, Ove Kohler, Marieke Belt, Cindy Hill, Elke Roesner, Roos Kallio, Petra Dueren Chinyere Okonoafor.
1. Welcome

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting, and noted that there were many observers including two representatives of Tsing Hua university which won the M&M award for their Falling in Love with the Library video .There were also representatives of the  Russian State Library (MYM 2013 host) and Singapore (WLIC 2013 host).

2. Apologies for Absence 
Apologies were received from Christie Koontz due to Rick’s convalescence. Best wishes to Rick and Christie were expressed. Apologies were also received from Grace Saw, Nadia Temmar, Fend Shu Fang, Koontz, Angels Massissimo, and Dinesh Gupta.  Silvère Mercier (Information Officer) was unable to attend due to the birth of his child – best wishes to Silvère and his family were expressed.
Perry also noted that he had received word that Committee member Jose Maria Ortiz has passed away.

3. Minutes of MYM

The minutes were approved with a small correction regarding EKZ, the German Library Services company.
4. Report from the Chair

Perry noted that Boerge, Angels and Madeleine are coming to end of their second term so action needs to be taken. Regarding Jose Maria Ortiz, Perry’s notification from IFLA was that we must keep his place open until the next election.
5. Report from the Information Coordinator

No report.
6. Report from IFLA Professional Committee
Perry summarized the PC Budget session as follows:

2012 adjusted PC allocations -

- admin funds at €400 per section - €17,200

- project funds €26,750

- admin funds supplementary €5,430

Grand total:  €49,380

Perry reported that we now receive €400 admin funds from PC for the Section. We agreed to donate €200 jointly with the Academic and Research Libraries Section for the speakers’ lunch after Monday’s joint session. PC is proposing a basic €350 for 2013 with the remainder by application. Guidelines for the funds are: information and distribution, activities with outcomes, and general support. 

Professional Committee wants Section newsletters phased out. We didn't have one this year as Silvère reported that he received no input. Perry would like to compile with Silvère a newsletter for October or later this year. Hella asked that as some members are contributing to Dinesh's journal, could we use abstracts for the newsletter.

PC is reconsidering financial policy for next year. Guidelines will be coming. Applications for project funds must be submitted by October 31. We won't be allowed to fund a lunch under new guidelines but external speakers get a free day pass.

Hella asked if we would be able to spend funds on our Facebook page. We need update from Silvère.
7. Report on M&M Preconference in Turku, Finland, August 9-10, 2012: “Library’s efficiency, impact and outcomes: statistical analysis and other methods as tools for management and decision-making” (Päivi)

Päivi began her report by welcoming us all to Finland. There were 15 presentations of a half hour each, with two parallel sessions for part of the day. There were 85 participants from 21 countries from all over the world. The speakers came from 11 different countries. Judy presented and Hella also participated. Attendees confirmed it was a very good day. There was a library tour and a welcoming party. Päivi was very pleased with the event, which was well organized. Hella added that it was perfect, not only in the overall program but also because the papers fitted well together. The Committee thanked Päivi for all her work. Judith echoed these sentiments. Only one speaker didn't appear. It was agreed that we should send thanks to other sections such as Stats (Marku). 
The Committee wants to publish many of the papers. Judith spoke to the Scientific committee and with the speaker’ agreement for an Open Access prepublication on the website, which will be published by Emerald (Library Review) as well, which will be Open Access in 9 months’ time. The Committee is enthusiastic. Publishing will need to go through a peer review process. Library Review meets peer review guidelines of North American tenure track committees. Nancy questioned whether we need to check with IFLA HQ regarding the IFLA Journal:  Judith responded that the priority to publish in the IFLA Journal doesn't apply to satellite conferences.

The Chair thanked Päivi and her group for a very successful preconference.

8. M&M Programme in Helsinki: joint session with Academic & Research Libraries on “Creating a Culture for Innovation and Change” (Judith)

Judy reported on the session planning.  The collaboration with A&RL went very well. The speakers were all invited, but unfortunately two people couldn’t get to Helsinki. Papers will be published and linked with a 15 year overview of the section to complement Réjean’s history. Dinesh has submitted a summary of 10 years of the M&M award. Vicki MacDonald from A&RL is enthusiastic about the project as are the speakers. Dinesh is also working on a book on international marketing. Unfortunately the M&M award predation will conflict with the session on Monday, but Perry will attend. 

Perry asked if we are willing to have a collaboration next year. There was considerable discussion and it was agreed that a topic should be defined first before deciding with which section to collaborate. The benefits of collaboration were outlined as good attendance and a strong program. It was agreed that collaboration with more than one group is difficult.
9. IFLA International Marketing Award (Dinesh)
Nancy Gwynn reported in Dinesh’s absence.  There were 39 applications from 20 countries. Some were very elaborate and some done with almost no budget. Nancy expressed her delight to have the winners with us at the meeting.
10. Strategic plan 2013-2014 (Perry)

Perry asked all Committee members to submit comments on the draft strategic plan by Sept 30. Nancy suggested the wording read "prepare satellite conferences periodically." Hella liked brevity but suggested we add important topics to make it clearer. Nancy agreed, noting that as this has a 2013-15 date we need to add more specifics. Perry reminded the group that we have to maintain a balance with management topics and marketing issues.

Hella noted that the idea of target groups is very important, and suggested we ask the observers what topics are important to them. Comments were:
- challenges of ebooks in public libraries and publishers not allowing them to be loaned;

- how to market and promote public libraries and the freedom of information;

- how to promote this, and the importance of the library to people in their everyday lives.

- how to lure young people in.

- why don’t people come to the library?

- marketing and management issues regarding Open Access publishers - will change business models and make access to resources different for libraries.

- important topics are very different  in different parts of the world, so our section should support different approaches. 
- our members want tools and want to learn how to market.

- advocacy.
- how marketing is perceived by management.
11. Midyear Meeting in Moscow: date and Programme (Ludmila)

Dates agreed are February 27- march 1. Christie also wants to provide a session. It was suggested that we add an international exchange of ideas. Sergey will coordinate arrangements

12. Section anniversary dinner (Wednesday August 15)
Päivi has booked Nokka Restaurant, Kamaearanta 7 near the Orthodox Church for 8pm.
SCI was adjourned at this point.
SC II convened on Wednesday August 15

15th anniversary

The Chair welcomed everyone to SCII and invited observers to run for election because there will be four or five vacancies. He pointed out that a new chair and secretary will be needed in 2013.

13. Session overview 

It was agreed that Monday morning was a good spot on the programme. There were 360 attendees. There were 6 speakers (one was a representative who read the paper). The Chair felt we should have skipped that presentation, and extended discussion.

It was agreed that we should have scheduled a break. Early review of evaluations suggests Susan Gibbons got 100%. All the papers will be published, but must be submitted by mid September. We should also encourage members to submit papers on this theme.

The Chair thanked the committee for an excellent session and a lot of work.

The Chair went on to review the conference to date and informed the committee about events at the Leadership forum. There was considerable discussion at the Forum about the role and funding (lack of) of SIGs, and communication methods.
A discussion ensued about the best communication methods for M&M. Interest was expressed in a move to Linked In. It was agreed that Facebook still has some uses. We should have Facebook group as well as a webpage. The Chair will contact Silvère to ask him to update it. 

14. IFLA 2013 Programme
A lively discussion ensued. Should we join with the public libraries section? 

· Marketing for publics of different sizes. 
· Marketing on a shoestring across all sectors
- 
The absent customer?

-
Marketing to all ages. 

-
Googlization of libraries.

- 
Marketing the change from physical visitor to virtual visitor 

-
Marketing the Library to other professionals.

Judy suggested a preconference theme on physical v virtual with the actual session about marketing on a shoestring. Perry responded that a preconference would be very difficult because we have no one on the committee in that region, and it is already too late to propose a precponference.
It was agreed that we shall have session on shoestring marketing and look or partners. We shall plan for a preconference in 2014. Judy suggested that ARL, public, and national libraries sections may be interested. Nancy suggested that instead we do a two hour session on our own, and draw from our award applications.
It was eventually agreed that the theme would be shoestring marketing for public libraries, and that Perry would ask the public library section if they were interested. It was agreed that not to approach the national libraries section.
Nancy and Hella agreed to be on the Scientific Committee, and Dinesh and Christie were also suggested as possible members. It was agreed to invite the libraries which have come through the Marketing Award process, as well as a call on the IFLA listserv. It was suggested that we also attach a marketing fair of samples of library’s marketing approaches.
Perry reminded the committee that we shall need to submit a topic for preconference 2014.
15. Honours and awards
A question was raised regarding publishing a paper about applications for the award in a wider context. We would need to consult sponsor (Emerald Publishing) as well. The Award Committee will discuss.

Perry asked that members submit any names for honours to him.
16. Project proposals

Contact Perry with any proposals.
Perry and Hella reported on the meeting they had with Andreas Mitrowann of EKZ Services for Libraries. EKZ is willing to support either a preconference or the MYM.

17. Other business

Boerge asked about terms for corresponding members. Nancy confirmed that there are terms. Perry suggested that those interested in being corresponding members should email him. The Committee will discuss the question of corresponding members in Singapore.

Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted, Madeleine Lefebvre (Secretary)
